Congress of the United States

Washington, DC 20515

August 16, 2022

Mr. Sundar Pichai Chief Executive Officer Alphabet, Inc. 1600 Amphitheatre Parkway Mountain View, CA 94043

Mr. Shouzi Chew Chief Executive Officer TikTok, Inc. 5800 Bristol Pkwy Culver City, CA 90230 Mr. Mark Zuckerberg Chief Executive Officer Meta Platforms, Inc. 1 Hacker Way Menlo Park, CA 94025

Mr. Parag Agrawal Chief Executive Officer Twitter, Inc. 1355 Market Street, Suite 900 San Francisco, CA 94103

Dear Mr. Pichai, Mr. Zuckerberg, Mr. Chew, and Mr. Agrawal:

We write to urge you to address disturbing reports and concerns over the proliferation of misand disinformation surrounding reproductive health care, including abortion care, and legal rights.

As patients and providers grapple with the Supreme Court's decision to strip the constitutional right to abortion in its decision in *Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health Organization*, it is imperative for social media companies to ensure their platforms are not spreading dangerous and harmful misinformation that imperils the health, safety, and liberty of people across the country. Despite the substantial resources afforded to companies of your size, and the immense profit generated by these platforms, abortion mis- and disinformation not only remains prevalent, but there are also indications it has spiked since *Dobbs*. While we appreciate that your current social media content rules and guidelines implicitly cover these practices, the public safety and civic implications of your failure to prioritize the moderation of abortion mis- and disinformation puts millions at risk.

Despite the substantial amount of *scientific and medical* research and practice that proves abortion is safe, few aspects of health care have had as much mis- and disinformation surrounding them as abortion. Conflicting state laws, lack of public understanding about abortion care, and politics have led to widespread mis- and disinformation on abortion. Many anti-abortion websites publish false information to appear scientific and fact-based, giving them a false sense of credibility and legitimacy which then flourish on social media platforms. ³

The prevalence of mis- and disinformation on internet search engines like Google is alarming. According to several studies, users seeking abortion resources on search engines, including

¹ Barr-Walker, et al. *Countering Misinformation About Abortion: The Role of Health Sciences Librarians*, <u>American Journal of Public Health.</u> Vol. 111, Iss. 10, October 8, 2021. Accessed July 1, 2022. https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/abs/10.2105/AJPH.2021.306471?journalCode=ajph

³ "Unsafe: America's Abortion Industry Endangers Women," *Americans United for Life*. Accessed on July 1, 2022. https://aul.org/publications/unsafe/

locations of abortion clinics or information on medication abortion, often see search results that lack scientific evidence or direct users to anti-abortion websites, including by coercive anti-abortion "crisis pregnancy centers." For example, one study found that in states with trigger laws, nearly 37% of Google Maps searches led to these fake clinics. Another analysis found internet searches mostly provided low-quality information on where to obtain an abortion, complicating a person's ability to make an informed choice. Those seeking to propagate misand disinformation know how to manipulate internet search algorithms, which often prioritize popular and highly-interacted content when populating search results, even if the information is credibly false or misleading. These phenomena are compounded by the prevalence of anti-abortion "crisis pregnancy centers," which already outnumbered abortion clinics by more than 3 to 1 pre-*Dobbs*.

Much of this mis- and disinformation can be immediately dangerous for people, such as misinformation on "abortion pill reversal". Abortion "reversal" is a non-medical term used to describe a medically unproven protocol in which a high dose of progesterone is given after the first of the two medications used for abortion are administered. In 2019, the results from the first randomized control study on abortion "reversal" were published. This study had to be ended early because of significant safety concerns, namely heavy bleeding that in some cases required blood transfusions and even emergency surgery. Notably, the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG), does not recommend the practice as it is not supported by the body of scientific evidence. One analysis found abortion reversal ads on Google and Facebook, including several ads on Facebook that were viewed by children aged 13-17 over 700,000 times.¹⁰

The dangers for people seeking abortions have grown because of significant barriers to information about self-managed abortion and proven medication-based options. Medication abortion is safe and effective, has been available in the U.S. since 2000, and is most often a regimen of mifepristone and misoprostol. On TikTok, "herbal abortions" based on highly toxic herbs like pennyroyal, went viral after the *Dobbs* decision and the platform appeared to

⁴ Pleasants, et al. *Quality of top webpages providing abortion pill information for Google searches in the USA: An evidence-based webpage quality assessment, PLoS ONE*, January 21, 2021. Accessed July 1, 2022.

⁵ Amy Bryant and Jonas Swartz, *Why Crisis Pregnancy Centers are Legal but Unethical* <u>AMA Journal of Ethics</u>. Policy Forum, March 2018. Accessed July 22, 2022. https://journalofethics.ama-assn.org/article/why-crisis-pregnancy-centers-are-legal-unethical/2018-03.

⁶ Center for Countering Digital Hate, "Google Directs Users to Anti-Abortion 'Fake Clinics,' June 9, 2022. Accessed July 1, 2022. https://counterhate.com/research/anti-abortion-fake-clinics/
⁷ Id

⁸ Dodge et.al, *Quality of Information Available Online for Abortion Self-Referral*, Obstetrics & Gynecology, December 2018. Accessed July 1, 2022. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6249052/

⁹ Kimberlee Kruesi and Leah Willingham, "Anti-abortion centers to grow, wield more influence post-Roe," *Associated Press*, June 27, 2022. Accessed July 22, 2022. https://apnews.com/article/abortion-us-supreme-court-health-west-virginia-charleston-c961890f157e8a2299b949177c737707.

¹⁰ Center for Countering Digital Hate, "Endangering Women for Profit," September 14, 2021. Accessed July 1, 2022. https://counterhate.com/research/endangering-women-for-profit/

¹¹ Guttmacher Institute, "Evidence You Can Use: Medication Abortion," February 2021. Accessed July 26, 2022. https://www.guttmacher.org/evidence-you-can-use/medication-abortion#.

¹² Kaiser Family Foundation, "Women's Health Policy: The Availability and Use of Medication Abortion," April 6, 2022. Accessed July 26, 2022. https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/fact-sheet/the-availability-and-use-of-medication-abortion/.

take action only after being alerted by journalists at *Rolling Stone Magazine*. Prior to *Dobbs*, women in states with more restrictive abortion laws were more likely to search for out-of-clinic abortion options, like medication abortion. With increasing restrictions due to the *Dobbs* decision, it is a public health and safety imperative that you ensure accurate information on your platforms about safe and effective medication-based options.

We are also concerned by what appears to be a content moderation double standard surrounding abortion information on your platforms. While ads for dangerous abortion reversals are allowed to propagate on platforms like Facebook for months or years, we see immediate action taken to pull posts of people offering to mail abortion pills to women within a week after the *Dobbs* decision. We also note examples of legitimate, fact-based content being taken down by platforms like Instagram, including the suspension of an account that provided information on where to find access to an abortion provider. The failure to fairly apply your content rules and guidelines may contribute to abortion stigma already facing people seeking abortion. It is concerning that profit generated by interactions with content is prioritized over the health and safety of users seeking information about abortion.

Some prominent social media platforms like YouTube have recently committed to removing misleading information about abortion yet, in some cases, this is not even a consistent policy across all platforms owned by the same company. Women and all Americans deserve to know the concrete actions you have taken and will take to address these concerns on all your platforms. Please provide responses to the following questions by September 9, 2022:

- 1. How many enforcement actions on abortion mis- and disinformation have you taken since the *Dobbs* decision was announced?
- 2. What type of enforcement actions on abortion mis- and disinformation do you take? Is enforcement standardized for the type and frequency of policy violations?
- 3. Have you identified some of the abortion mis- and disinformation trends for your algorithmic filters to facilitate accurate and expedient enforcement?
- 4. Will you provide abortion specific training to your content moderators to enhance the accuracy of moderation of abortion care related content?
- 5. Will you commit to take affirmative steps to direct users to more verified sources of information after they have engaged with abortion mis- and disinformation?

¹³ EJ Dickson, "Herbal Abortions Are Going Viral on TikTok. They Could Kill You." *Rolling Stone*, June 29, 2022. Accessed July 1, 2022. https://www.rollingstone.com/culture/culture-news/tiktok-abortion-herbs-misinformation-death-1376101/

¹⁴ Guendelman, et al, Exploring Google Searches for Out-of-Clinic Medication Abortion in the United States During 2020: Infodemiology Approach Using Multiple Samples, <u>JMIR Infodemiology</u>, May 5, 2022. Accessed July 1, 2022. https://infodemiology.jmir.org/2022/1/e33184

¹⁵ Mia Sato, "Facebook and Instagram will remove posts offering abortion pills," *The Verge*. June 28, 2022. Access July 1, 2022. https://www.theverge.com/2022/6/28/23186708/facebook-instagram-abortion-pills-posts-ban-mifepristone-misoprostol

¹⁶ Ben Goggin, "Instagram restricts some abortion resource posts and hashtags." *NBC News*, June 27, 2022. Accessed July 1, 2022. https://www.nbcnews.com/tech/internet/instagram-restricts-abortion-resource-posts-hashtags-rcna35522

¹⁷ Associated Press, "YouTube to remove videos spreading abortion falsehoods," July 21, 2022. Accessed July 27, 2022. https://apnews.com/article/abortion-us-supreme-court-technology-health-7c24fdf340bccc06a3ec6de87107112a

- 6. Will you commit to take affirmative steps to provide factual information and/or label or remove posts when the platform is used for abortion disinformation?
- 7. Have you considered modifications to your content rules and guidelines to prevent users from manipulating your moderation filters, such as combating intentional misspellings of abortion or the use of euphemisms? Please provide an explanation for your decision.

Your platforms are visited by millions of Americans every day. You have a responsibility to ensure your platforms spread accurate information, foster responsible, civic discourse, and do not negatively affect the health of people that use your platforms.

Sincerely,

Lisa Blunt Rochester Member of Congress Member of Congress

Nanette Diaz Barragán

Member of Congress

Member of Congress

Member of Congress

Madeline Jes Member of Congress

Dwight Evans

Member of Congress

André Carson

André Carson Member of Congress Adul

Adriano Espaillat Member of Congress

Nikema Williams Member of Congress

Anthony G. Brown Member of Congress Tony Cárdenas

Member of Congress

Nydia M. Velázquez Member of Congress Jamaal Bowman, Ed.D. Member of Congress

Vvette D. Clarke
Member of Congress

Suzanne Bonamici Member of Congress

Paul D. Tonko Member of Congress Carolyn B. Maloney Member of Congress

Carolyn B. Maloz

Katty Castor

Kathy Castor

Member of Congress

Jahana Hayes Member of Congress

Suzan K. DelBene Member of Congress

Joseph D. Morelle Member of Congress

Jaseph S. marelle

Foster

Lori Trahan Member of Congress Bill Foster Member of Congress

John Garamendi Member of Congress

tarament:

David J. Trone Member of Congress

Diana DeGette Member of Congress

Paus Destate

Rashida Tlaib Member of Congress

Raxheda Slail

Jackie Speier
Member of Congress

Ake Auchincloss Member of Congress

Danny K. Davis Member of Congress

Andy Levin Member of Congress

Josh Gottheimer Member of Congress Frederica S. Wilson
Member of Congress

Kim Schrier, M.D. Member of Congress

Robin L. Kelly Member of Congress

Pramila Jayapal Member of Congress

Mondaire Jones
Member of Congress

A. Jonel M'Eac L.

A. Donald McEachin Member of Congress

Berni Workan Crlema

Bonnie Watson Coleman Member of Congress

Kathleen M. Rice Member of Congress

Adam B. Schiff
Member of Congress

Judy Chu Member of Congress

Peter Welch

Member of Congress

Dina Titus

Member of Congress